


Currently The largest breeder of Peruvian horses in Saskatchewan 

 
 
 
 
                                                          
 
 

 
  
       
 
 
 

 
  
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Fox Creek Homestead

For more information please feel free to 
contact   PJ    Soles at:   
                 (306) 929-2350,  or     
                foxcreek@inet2000.com  
          Or you can visit our website at 
www.geocities.com/foxcreekhomestead 
 
 

Also for sale an older 
peruvian work/trail 
saddle, narrow tree, 
Not show ready but a 
good, sturdy Saddle for 
every day riding. 
 $300 obo 
 

2006 Chestnut Filly, for sale. Rosa is 
a real sweetheart, very kind and gentle.  
She is a beautiful,  well built filly,  with 
great bloodlines.  Rosa will make an 
excellent addition to any home, whether 
you want to show,  breed,  or ride for 
fun. Rosa is well halter broke, she is 
good with her feet, and she is currently 
learning to be bathed, and trailered,  as 
well as some light work in halter, and 
getting used to the saddle. Price will 
increase with the age and level of 

training $1500 

           15hh, Black, Peruvian Stallion  
  Standing at Stud 

 
  HDP    PALADIN 

 
     Breed to Paladin for Size, Strength,   
    Gait,  Brio, Bloodlines and Temperament   
Grandson of *Av Sol de Paijan  on sires side 
                  & El Cid on the dams side 



PHAC Board of Directors 
 

Ben Sawatzky, President 
7886 Bench Row Road 
Vernon, BC  V1H 1H3 
Phone (250) 558-4743 
Email: ben@spruceland.ab.ca 
 

Don Noltner, Vice-President 
Box 1133 
Salmon Arm, BC  
V1E 4P3  
Phone: (250) 835-8472  
Email  donnsue@telus.net 
 

Sherri Rosia, Secretary 
R.R. 1 
Cochrane, AB T4C 1A1 
Phone (403) 932-7032 
Email SRosia.nhp@gmail.com 
 

Jocelyn Hastie, Treasurer 
Box 1, Site 2, RR3 
High River, AB T1V 1N3 
Phone (403) 601-2500 
Email  info@celestinaranch.com  
 

Mimi Busk-Downey, Director 
Box 449 
Acme, AB T0M 0A0 
Phone (403) 546-4331 
Email cresmoon@supergait.com 
 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS: 
Gus McCollister, Exec. Secretary 
General Delivery 
Lyalta, AB T0J 1Y0 
Phone (403) 935-4435 
Fax (403) 935-4774 
Email:  gusmccollister@efirehose.net 
 

BY-LAWS COMMITTEE: 
Marion Bear  
Mimi Busk-Downey  
Mark Van Diest  
 

DRUG TEST COMMITTEE: 
Paul Rintoul 
 

NAME APPROVAL COMMITTEE: 
Lesa Steeves 
 

NOMINATION COMMITTEE: 
Gus McCollister 
 

REGISTRATION COMMITTEE: 
PHAC Board of Directors 
 

RULES COMMITTEE: 
Suzanne Brown   
Lynn Moker  
Daryl Olson 

Affiliated Clubs 
 

PERUVIAN HORSE CLUB OF BC 
Box 207  
Armstrong, BC V0E 1B0 
Rob Sjodin, President  
Phone:  (250) 832-1188  
Email: 4beat@telus.net 
 
PERUVIAN HORSE CLUB OF ALBERTA 
PO Box 31 
Millarville, AB TOL 1K0 
Chantelle Sawatzky, President 
Phone:  (403) 931-7773 
Email: chantelle@spruceland.ab.ca 
 
SASKATCHEWAN PERUVIAN HORSE 
CLUB INC. 
147 Rao Crescent 
Saskatoon, SK  S7K 6V7 
Phoebe Soles, President 
Phone: (306) 929-2350 
Email:  foxcreek@inet2000.com 
 
ONTARIO PERUVIAN HORSE 
ASSOCIATION 
c/o Betty Bassett 
4723 Sixteen Road 
St. Anns, ON  L0R 1X0 
Betty Bassett, President 
Phone: (905) 957-9676 
Email:   rembab@talkwireless.ca 
 
PERUVIAN PASO HORSE ASSOC OF  
ONTARIO 
c/o Carlos Escudero,President 
Peruvian Paso Horse Assoc. of Ontario 
63 Kinloch Cresc  
Maple, Ontario 
Phone: (905) 3038137 
Email: pasohorse@rogers.com 
 
PERUVIAN ENTHUSIASTS & 
RECREATIONAL RIDERS UNLIMITED 
c/o Chris Thurn, Secretary 
PO Box 586 
Linden, AB  TOM 1J0 
Wanda Malsbury, President 
Phone: (403) 546-4320 
Email:  thurnc@gmail.com  
 
PHAC Lifetime Members: 
Marion & Ron Bear Mimi Busk-Downey 
Cathy Dawson Edna M. Klingler 
Alty & Gus McCollister  Lillian & Ron Moat 
Earl & Lynn Moker  Bob & Betty Mullock 
Linda Reierson  Keith & Bert Richardson 
Shirley Schibli  Linda Severson-Winson 
 
ON THE COVER: 
 RTP Casino of Crescent Moon Ranch, now owned 
by Gunspring Peruvians of Mt. Wallace, Australia. 
See story in this issue 

 



 

 
 
 

 
 

Paca Paca News 
 

is the official newsletter of the Peruvian 
Horse Association of Canada (PHAC). 
This publication is complimentary to 
those who hold a PHAC membership. 
  
 
To receive a subscription or 
membership, complete the form inside 
this newsletter and send with a cheque 
or money order for $45.00 (GST 
included) for an Owner/Breeder 
membership or $15.00 (GST included) 
for Aficionado (non-owner) 
to: 
 
 

Peruvian Horse 
Association of Canada 

CLRC 
2417 Holly Lane 

Ottawa, Ontario K1V 0M7 
 
Opinions expressed herein are those of 
the authors and do not necessarily 
reflect the opinions of PHAC members, 
Board or the Editors.  
 
 
Paca Paca News makes every effort to 
avoid error and assumes no 
responsibility for copy submitted by 
contributors and/or advertisers. 
However, the Editor reserves the right 
to refuse material not suitable for 
publication. 
 
 
Items containing negative references 
toward individuals or groups or any 
other questionable material will be sent 
to the Board of Directors for approval 
prior to publication. 

Advertising Rates 
 

           Members/Non-Members 
*Front Cover  $125.00/  $150.00 
(Includes color & full pg inside Bl & White) 
 

*Back Cover   $ 90.00/ $108.00 
(Color) 
*Inside Front Cover $ 80.00/ $95.00 
(Color) 
 

*Inside Back Cover $ 80.00/ $95.00 
(Color) 
Center Spread  $ 60.00/ $80.00 
(Bl & Wh) 
 

Full Page Bl & Wh  $ 35.00/ $42.00 
 

Half Page Bl & Wh  $ 20.00/ $24.00 
 

Quarter Pg Bl & Wh  $ 10.00/ $12.00 
 

Business Card  $ 25.00/ $30.00 
(One full year) 
 

Classified section  5.00 – 2 consecutive 
(25 words or less)  issues (Members)/ 
  $5.00 per issue (non-

members) 
 

All rates are for camera ready copy. Please 
submit in IBM format, Word format or com-
patible. Email photos must be in JPEG 
format. Ads requiring set-up will be subject 
to  a $15.00 surcharge.  
 

*WINTER RATES: 
For all issues except the summer one, the 
newsletter format will be only in black and 
white. Ads for the usual “color spots” will be 
sold at a $40.00 per ad discount. 
CHEQUES PAYABLE TO PHAC. 
 

Send ads and other contributions to: 
 

Paca Paca News 
c/o Shari Hutchison 

93 Riverview Drive 
Cochrane, AB  T4C 1K6 

 
Email: 

sharyda@shaw.ca 
 
 

Phone:  (403) 932-8933 
 

NEXT DEADLINE 
June 30, 2009 



 
 
From the Editor’s desk… 
 
We are starting another year and I am looking foreword to Spring.  In the spirit of 
spring cleaning, I would like to highlight some spring cleaning issues from the Paca 
Paca. 
 
1. Please continue to write articles, these articles make our magazine possible.  In 
addition if you have any ideas about potential article topics for next year please let 
me know. 
2.The Paca Paca is just three issues a year and if you are interested in taking any of 
our special advertising space.  We are reserving spaces on a first come first serve 
basis and they are starting to fill up. 
3. Please also send checks to me along with your ads so we can publish your ads. 
 
           Shari Hutchison 
 

2009 Calendar of Events 
 

Event:  Date: Contact: 
 
 

Junior Showmanship Clinic  May 23-24  Deb Cones 
Millarville, AB     (403) 931-3276 
     ringstead@xplornet.com 
 
Wild West Classic June 5-7   Rob Sjodin  
Agriplex, Armstong, BC     (250) 832-1188 
Judge:  Jorge Bendezu, & Jeff Marcum     4beat@telus.net 
 
Kneehill Championship Show July 11-12   Chris Thurn  
Olds Pavilion, Olds, AB     thurnc@gmail.com 
 
 
Canadian National Peruvian Horse Show August 28-30  Sherri Rosia 
Claresholm, AB     (403) 932-7032 
Judge:  Kim Montee     SRosia.nhp@gmail.com 
 

 
To have your event included on this page, contact the editor at sharyda@shaw.ca 

Mark your calendars with these important dates! 



 
 
Announcements from the PHAC Board of Directors 
 
 
 

I have been tracking the registrations of the Peruvian Paso horse for the last 13 
years. Our numbers are not as promising as they used to be, as you can see from the 
charts. 
In other countries, the Peruvian horse is growing , and in some cases , fairly 
rapidly. In central America, the international show , just 3 years ago, attracted 
200 horses. This year, the Centro Americano, held in San Padro Sula in Honduras, 
attracted 270. 
In peru, when I attended my first show in 2000, they registered 540    
horses for their National Show. I spoke recently to the organizers, and they are 
expecting the Numbers to exceed 800 this year. 
              Our shows in Canada have remained fairly stable. Our national show is 
attracting in the mid 80's, and has been similar for at least the past 10 years. 
The knee Hills show is growing, and the results for Alberta and BC, since the 
amalgamation, I think needs some time to establish a trend, although the numbers in 
the first combined effort, were encouraging, with exhibitors approaching the 
numbers we have at the nationals. 
               As far as new registrations, our numbers indicate a decline of about 
half from the mid 1990's. Overall, as best as we can tell, our numbers peaked in 
2006, at 1770, and have fallen off slightly, to 1731, just over 2%. These numbers 
are not 100% accurate, as not all people report horses that have deceased. In those 
cases we assume a horse deceased at age 25. 
Of those numbers, about 1400 horses registered with CLRC reside in Canada. 
               Remember to register and deregister your horses at your earliest 
convenience, so that our records are correct and up to date. 
Ben Sawatzky 
 
 
 
 

13 Year History CLRC Peruvian Paso Horses

Start of Year New Deaths & End of Year Growth 

# of Horses Registrations Deletions # of Horses Rate %

1996 1,047 109 7 1,149 9.7%

1997 1,149 115 4 1,260 9.7%

1998 1,260 120 8 1,372 8.9%

1999 1,372 117 13 1,476 7.6%

2000 1,476 94 11 1,559 5.6%

2001 1,559 70 10 1,619 3.8%

2002 1,619 57 22 1,654 2.2%

2003 1,654 55 10 1,699 2.7%

2004 1,699 50 16 1,733 2.0%

2005 1,772 30 14 1,749 1.0%

2006 1,788 69 48 1,770 1.2%

2007 1,770 69 87 1,752 -1.0%

2008 1,840 48 69 1,731 -1.2%

2009

* Living In:

  Canada 1,444

  USA 366

  Germany 2

  New Zealand 4

  UK 1

  Peru 1

  Sweden 1

1,819







“Falling in Love” 
  
Up until 20 months ago, I was going through life with very little interest in horses despite 
the fact that I live with Keith, my husband, who is passionate about these animals. I rode 
our daughter’s appaloosa when there was no one else around to go for a trail ride with Keith. 
I went on a couple of dude ranch holidays in Arizona where we walked along beautiful trails 
and I even journeyed down into the Grand Canyon on a mule a few years back. However, I had 
an innate fear that sometime one of these gorgeous, big brutes would toss me in the air or 
roll over on top of me with my foot in the stirrup. I was also quite bored with the whole 
process of walking around in circles in a very uncomfortable saddle and having a sore butt 
for days after an hour’s ride. I felt that the care and feeding of our horses was a great big 
exercise in expense, time and energy. Honestly, I had better things to do that would bring 
me much greater reward. 

However, one fateful day in July 2007 changed all that!  

We had come to the point where my husband needed to find a new horse to replace our aging 
mare. He mentioned it to our friend and neighbour, Val Henderson at Beaconhurst Stables 
and she did some research and suggested he go to see a Peruvian gelding that was for sale by 
a rancher who was retiring. We had never heard of the breed, Peruvian, but Val had much 
experience and information to share with us. The time for the visit to the ranch arrived and 
since it was a gorgeous day for a drive, I decided to go along with camera in hand.  

Well! When the first horse, a chestnut mare, came out of the barn and Val proceeded to 
saddle her up and apply the bit, I thought to myself, “That doesn’t look too hard”. Val rode 
the dainty animal around the paddock for Keith to observe and she looked quite comfortable. 
Seeing the termino for the first time, I was truly fascinated! 

 Then it was time for Val to ride the 
gelding and out came this sexy, young 
fellow with dark flowing mane and tail 
who did his gorgeous paso llano around 
the paddock. He looked like he would 
provide more challenge, but Keith and Val 
seemed extremely interested in his 
potential as a purchase.  

I listened as the owner talked about 
pedigree and training and such and quietly 
mentioned to Keith that I thought I could 
get interested in the mare! Keith had 
been trying for years to get me involved 
in his love for horses, so he wasted only 
about one second in asking about the 
purchase of TWO horses!  



To make a long story short…within a few days we were the proud owners of “Dora” and 
“Diego” two purebred Peruvians. Dora was born and bred at Westview Farms in New York 
(WF Bailadora) and Diego was born in Omemee, Ontario (Candelo de Viento). Dora had been 
trained by a chalan at Westview and is a perfect princess in her style and behaviour. Diego 
needed some further work which Val provided and she continues to coach Keith on the fine 
points of his handling. We have purchased trooper saddles, which are very comfortable, and 
we are slowly acquiring some pieces of Peruvian tack. Keith gave me a custom-made sheepskin 
saddle cover for Christmas and it makes a world of difference.  

We live right across the road from the Ganaraska Forest, part of the Oak Ridges Moraine. 
We have access to miles of the most beautiful trails in Ontario. We live a few miles from 
Valerie and Norman Henderson who are owners and lovers of Peruvians and enjoy weekend 
rides in the Ganaraska with us, stopping for picnics at times and just enjoying nature and 
chatting with each other as we glide along the paths as smoothly as only the Peruvians can 
go. The paca paca is like music to my ears and Dora and I are learning to be more in sync with 
each other every day. It is ironic that I broke my ankle a while ago and last summer, Dora 
had an injury to her fetlock joint that resembled my injury and required the same treatment 
as my foot!  

In this process of learning about and experiencing Peruvians, Keith and I have come in 
contact with other owners of our breed in Ontario. Val conducted a clinic in June 2008 and 
we enjoyed sharing information with several owners of gaited horses. There is such pride in 
owning these animals. Another hobby of mine is genealogy and that fits so perfectly with the 
precise data that is available about the history of our horses. I even did a pedigree chart 
for Dora and Diego and they fit on my family tree along with my children and grandchildren! 

But a highlight of our “life with Peruvians” was last summer when we had the privilege of 
visiting Paradise Ranch in British Columbia. We were vacationing in the area of Vernon, B.C. 
and were invited by Ben Sawatzky, the President of the Peruvian Horse Association of 
Canada, to join him at his ranch on a weekend when he was planning to do a demonstration of 
his Peruvians for a group of friends. We arrived at Ben’s beautiful Spanish style ranch 

beside Okanogan Lake and were 
warmly welcomed by our gracious 
host. Ben showed us around the 
ranch and then asked his staff to 
serve some traditional treats 
starting with pisco sours, a 
delightful punch made with 
Peruvian brandy. Platters of ante 
cucho, pieces of marinated beef 
heart with very unique and 
delicious flavours followed. 

 

 



The demonstration of Ben’s horses was something I will never forget. It started with the 
playing of Ben’s ranch song, “A Heavenly Place” with three young women in their Peruvian 
outfits performing a dance routine to the music on beautiful horses. All of this was with a 
background of the lake and the gentle summer breezes of the Okanogan Valley. 

Ben and his trainer, Rick Matheson showed us Oro Pesa, a lovely dappled mare followed by 
the stallions. A humorous ride provided us with a look at Ben’s older stallion Aro De Luna. 

And finally, Ben rode out proudly on 
his stunning new stallion, Coqueton; a 
sight to behold.  

After the show, we were invited to 
ride any of the horses we wanted to 
try. I only hesitated for a moment 
before asking to have the 
opportunity to ride Artistica, a 
gorgeous bay mare whom we had seen 
in the early part of the show. What a 
dream! My husband also rode 
Artistica as well as a young gelding 
named Arrogante.  

At this event we had the pleasure of 
meeting Rob and Janice Sjodin. Rob 
is the president of the B.C. Peruvian 

Association and we had a great chat with him about the events that his club had enjoyed this 
year 

The day ended all too soon and after taking a few more photos and saying goodbyes, we left 
the ranch with many wonderful images in our minds to treasure forever.  

Back at our own “LoKey Ranch”, we enjoyed many fall rides in the Ganaraska with friends who 
own Peruvians. This breed seems to attract folks who love good social times together.  

We have talked about breeding my mare or purchasing another Peruvian when the right 
horse comes along, but in the meantime, we are just simply enjoying our pair. 

In September, we purchased a horse 
trailer with living accommodations and 
have plans to spend time at Otter Creek, 
New York and Algonquin Park in 
Northern Ontario sharing experiences 
with other horse people. Hopefully Dora 
and Diego will find this an exciting 
activity, too.  

In the past, the Love of My Life has 
given me many beautiful gifts of 



jewellery. It’s not hard to see where our priorities have changed when my favourite gifts 
now are new “bling” for Dora. A bridle with turquoise stone embellishments was “my” 
anniversary gift last year! 

And so our story with Peruvians has just begun, and what a surprise it has been. Who knew 
that there was a horse out there with the smoothest gait in the world just waiting to steal 
my heart? The romantic history, the customs and the attire just add to the basic beauty of 
this unique breed.  

I will close this story with a fractured version of a quote often spoken by my friend, Val 
when I started this love affair with my darling little “Dora”  – “the best thing for the inside 
of a woman is the outside of a horse!”   I certainly will second that! 

  

Lois M. Worden 

Feb. 2009   

  
________________________________________________________ 
 

 

         2009 
August 7th, 8th & 9th   

 

      
     
 
 
 

 

 
 

JUDGE:  The Honorable Diane Sept (IJA Judge) 
 

ENTRY DEADLINE: July 24, 2009 
 

The AWHA is pleased to offer a show for all Gaited Breeds. The show will showcase the Tennessee Walking Horse 
and a number of classes have been added for the Peruvian Paso. These include performance, gait and championship 
classes. In addition there will be over a dozen versatility classes open to any gaited equine. For more information and 
to request an entry form please contact Rhonda Lemmon at 403-782-3118 or via email at yonafeda@gmail.com. 

 
 



Email:  info@paradisehorses.com 

7886 Bench Row Road, Vernon, B.C.  Canada 

Peruvian Paso Horses of Canada 

For Pleasure, Trail or Show 

“One of Canada’s top breeders.” 

Managers:  Shannon & Cindy Zaitsoff 

Owners:   Ben & Dori Sawatzky 

Trainer:  Rick Matheson 



 
 



 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 

 
 
 

Peruvian Horse Club of Alberta  
11003 Oakfield Drive SW 
Calgary, Alberta T2W 3H3 
peruvianpasosalberta.com 

MEMBERSHIPS DUE! 
 
Membership forms for 2009 should all be in.  If you have not yet renewed your 
membership, send your forms and cheques in now, and take advantage of reduced 
prices at our club events.  Forms can be found at peruvianpasosalberta.com. 

Events of 2009 
 
PHCA participates at the “The Mane Event 
Equine Education & Trade Fair”� 
Westerner Park, Red Deer, AB � 
Check out www.maneeventexpo.com/ab for 
more details. 
 
PHCA Pleasure & Purpose Clinic IV � 
We are offering sessions for novices and more 
experienced riders. 
July 19 - 20, 2009� 
Olds Agriculture Society, Olds, AB � 
Clinician: Grant McKinney� 
Cost: $125 for Horse and Rider 
         $60 for Audit 
 
Wild West Classic "Double" Regional 
Championship Show� 
Peruvian Horse Club of B.C. and the Peruvian 
Horse Club of Alberta double show. 
June 5 - 7, 2009 
Armstrong Agriplex, Armstrong, B.C.� 
Judge: Jorge Bendezu (Wild Rose Regional 
Championship Show)� 
 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS! 

President Chantelle Sawatzky  
Vice President Shailah Olsen  
Secretary Suzanne Brown   
Treasurer Lesa Steeves  
Director Fiona Malmberg  
 
 
UPDATES: 
 
Our newsletter can now be found 
online at 
peruvianhorsesalberta.com 
 
If your ranch would like to add a 
link to our website, contact Lesa 
Steeves at lcsteeves@shaw.ca. 





www.CelestinaRanch.com 

“Where the trail horses are show ready” 
 

Celestina translates to matchmaker, and that is our aim 
– to introduce you to the horse of your dreams.  Our 
commitment is to help create the user-friendly horse.  
We keep only a small and select herd of horses here on 

our farm, but have extensive contacts within the breed and would love to help 
you to find the horse of your dreams. 
 
We have expanded and now offer a wider range of services.  The new 
operation provides easy access on pavement from Calgary, Okotoks and High 
River and contains 120 acres of land including some beautiful ponds and 
creeks with abundant waterfowl. 
 
Call us to inquire about: 
• Horses for sale 

• Boarding 

• Stallion service 

• Peruvian riding lessons  

• Try before you buy – 
innovative leasing 
programs on show or 
pleasure horses.  

• Groundwork and riding 
clinics for the trail and show rider. 

Novices of all ages welcome! 
Thanks to all that provided the support to make this 

improbable dream into a realizable plan. 
My dream came true… 
Let’s work on yours together! 
2000, 2003 & 2004 Cdn National Champion of 
Champions Pleasure Gelding and PHAC High Point 
Pleasure Gelding 
RJT Colorado Real++ 
Bred, owned, exhibited and loved by Jocelyn Hastie 
(Photo by Willie Johnson) 



Stallion Service 
RDLF Aro de Luna+ 

 
Celestina Ranch is delighted to make 

this superior sire available in southern 
Alberta for the 2009 breeding season 

 
A son of the legendary *AV sol De Paijan+, Aro has proven 
himself to be a producer of horses that combine superior 
strength, temperament and gait.  We are thrilled to have him 
here to sire our 2010 foal crop and offer stallion service to a 
limited number of outside 
mares. 
 
Aro’s show record speaks 

for itself.  He is a gait winner at the National level both in the U.S. 
and in Canada, and has won Champion of Champions Pleasure 
Stallion three times at the Canadian Nationals, most recently in 2005 
at the age of fourteen.  More importantly, he is the sire of horses such 
as the incomparable SRO Marie, Cdn. National Champion of 
Champions Breeding Mare, Pleasure Mare and Performance Horse 
and US National Best Gaited Horse of Show and Reserve Champion 
Amateur Performance Mare.     

 
 
 
 

Contact Jocelyn by phone at (403) 601-2500  
or e-mail at info@ celestinaranch.com 

 
We are very grateful to Paradise Ranch for the opportunity to 

access the genetic heritage of this great sire. 
 

 
 
 

www.CelestinaRanch.com 

“Where the trail horses are show ready” 



 



 
  

Saskatchewan Peruvian 
        Horse Club  
 
 
Hello from the SPHC, 
 
Well another year has come and gone.  Last summer was a good year for riding here in Saskatchewan, 
and ride we did.  We had a couple of quite successful trail rides through the Nesbit forest just north of 
Prince Albert, SK.  The second on was a little cooler as it took place Aug 31st, but it was actually nicer 
and easier for the horses than the first one June 14th.  It wasn’t blazing hot and there were almost no 
bugs.   Also it was just us peruvian riders who showed up for the second ride, so we just let our horses 
take their gait and were able to see a lot more of the trails without having to stop and wait for people to 
trot and canter to catch up.  Both Trail rides were deliciously, catered by my mother Brenda Soles, 
thank you mom and I look foreward to what you will cook up for this year. 

They were both beautiful rides 
and if you are interested in 
coming this year we will 
hopefully be having another 2 
or 3 trail rides and maybe 
some other fun stuff 
throughout the summer. My 
contact info is at the bottom 
of the page, get a hold of me 
and I will send you all the info 
on our upcoming events.  
  

(Left to right, Sylvia on Scorpio, Sandra Robinson on Sylvia’s gelding Pabloso and Me on Cheecho) 
 
I also want to applaud Sylvia Baynton on  another High Point Trail Horse award with Scorpio. This is 
her third consecutive year! Sylvia and her horses are amazing ambassadors for the breed. Her horses 
always make the Peruvian breed look good as they are calm, well groomed and ready for anything she 
asks. We are happy and proud to have Sylvia out there at every organized trail ride they can find, 
showing people what the world’s smoothest riding horse can do. Way to go Sylvia, keep up the good 
work!  
 
         SPHC President, 
                      PJ Soles 

 
Contacts for the Saskatchewan Peruvian Horse Club  
 
President       Secretary/Treasurer 
 
PJ Soles       Clifford Lange 
(306) 929 2350      (306) 934 1984 
foxcreek@inet2000.com     bourdon@sasktel.net 
 
 
 



 



 



 
2nd ANNUAL WILD WEST CLASSIC 

Combining Two Regional Shows, Two Judges and One Great Week-end! 
  
Dates:    June 5, 6, 7 
Place:    Agriplex, Armstrong, BC 
Judges:  Jorge Bendezu, Wild Rose Regional Championship Show 

Jeff Marcum, Peruvian Horse Club of BC Regional Championship Show 
  

OVER $4,000 IN CASH PRIZES! 
Classes for everyone - novices especially welcomed! 

 
Watch for premium lists to be mailed out soon.  If you don't get one or need an extra for a friend, contact Bonnie 
Matheson at the address below. 
  
Show Headquarters:  The newly renovated Armstrong Inn, complete with great menu (formerly The Saxon) 
3400 Smith Drive, Armstong, BC    TOLL FREE 1-866-546-3056 -  Refer to Wild West Classic Peruvian SHow 
  
For additional info contact:        Rob Sjodin 250-832-1188 
                                                          4beat@telus.net 
                                                     Bonnie Matheson 250-575-7715 
                                                         littlemountain@telus.net 
                                                    Lynn Moker 403-343-2814 
                                                        lmoker@xplornet.com 
                                                    Sherri Rosia 403-932-7032 
                                                        SRosia.nhp@gmail.com                                                       

 

     

 
 

  W ILD  W E ST  C LASSIC  
Canada’s O NLY  Double 

Peruvian Paso H orse Show 
 

 

 



 
THE IMPORTANCE OF DAMS 
 Edward Risso 
 1996 Annuario reproduced with permission from the author 
 

 
Oftentimes good breeders wonder. 
 
Who is more important: the dam or the 
sire? 
 
Genetically, the logical answer is 50% each.  
But in practice, through the years, good 
breeders have given more importance to 
dams. 
 
Why? 
 
If you analyze the production of the 
outstanding breeders who have produced 
the largest number of sires in recent years, 
you will find that a few dams have been 
responsible for most of the great sires and 
the great contest horses. 
 
In general, during breeding time, breeders 
try several mares as mothers and keep those 
who consistently produce the best animals.  
These latter, in turn, convey generation 
after generation the outstanding horses in 
each litter.  
 
Another aspect to stress is that some mares 
influence the litter for several of their 
descendants and others are transcendental 
for one of their descendents.  The following 

graphs show the influence in the breeding of six mares by their families: 
-Sultana 
-Centella 
-AV Andaluza IV. 
-AV Milagro 
-La China 
-WVE Quinela 
 
And four mare for one of the descendants: 
-Silvana 
-Guinda 
-Canela y Anis 
-AV Granadilla 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

SULTANA

CANTELLA 

AV ANDALUZA IV 
2cc 



 
 
 
 

 
 
 
The results in national competitions of the offspring of these 10 dams is impressive: 31 titles of Year 
Champions, 55 titles of Champion of Champions and 13 Laureate Champions. 
We in turn relate the offspring of the above dams with the statistical anaysis made by Mr. Roque 
Benavides from the results of the award-winning horses in the 2004 National Contest based on Sire 
lineage, we may well conclude that by the maternal side we always arrive to one of the above 10 dams. 
 
 
We can also notice that: 

• 96% of the descendants of Sol de Oro (V) come from these 10 dams 
• 91% of the descendants of AEV Regional come from these 10 dams 
• And 93% of the descendants of AV Sol de Paijan come from these 10 dams 

 
 
 
 



 
 
 

 
 
It is important to state that three of these mares are in turn directly related by the maternal side with the 
first 3 best stallions of the 2004 National Contest. 

• JRM Resplandor – AV Granadilla 
• LV Sol Brillante – AV Macarena – AV Serenella - AV Andaluza IV 
• JRM Premier – JRM Rechina – JRM Revoltosa – Revolucion – La China 

 
The aim of this Article is to remark on the importance of the maternal families which, as we can see 
form the basis of all breeding centers which have produced outstanding stallions for the race. 
 
This is a confirmation that we breeders in order to produce valuable sires need to have a quality dam 
that will in turn proceed from a great family.  Only this way shall be able to be recognize d through the 
years as notable breeders.  
 
We all as breeders, need to be constantly seeking and identifying mares that will form our families and 
on the basis of them, produce sires that will contribute to the improvement of the Peruvian Horse race. 
 
“You can only produce a great sire through an excellent mare” 
 



 

 



      

          
  

 

Junior Showmanship Clinic  
 

May 23 – 24, 2009 
Ringstead Ranch Ltd. Millarville, Alberta 

 

With Ms. KIM MONTE of Cleburne, Texas 
 
The Junior Showmanship Clinic is fast approaching  ….  it’s time to dust off your riding 
boots and get your horse in show shape.  This event will be held at Ringstead’s facilities in 
Millarville, AB (20 minutes SW of Calgary). 
 
 
This is a two day clinic which is FREE  to all juniors.  Please Note:  There has been a change 
in participation eligibility for the Junior Sponsorship Program, please go to www.phac.ca 
to see new rules.   
 

Mark this on your events calendar 
 
Each of the previous clinics has been highly successful and it is a great way to start off a 
new show season, sharing a weekend with friends and sharpening those riding skills. 
 

• All meals and accommodations are provided FREE of charge 
• Inside box stalls available 

• Inside and outside riding arenas 
• Overnight Supervision will be provided 

• Friday night Pizza Welcome Party 
• BBQ on Saturday evening 

 
If you are interested in attending, but do not have a horse, there is a small number of 
loaner horses available. 
 
Registration forms, directions to the ranch and all other clinic information is currently 
available on the Peruvian Horse Association of Canada’s website at www.phac.ca.  You 
may also contact Deb Cones @ ringstead@xplornet.com (403-931-3276) or Sherri Rosia at 
srosia@nhp@gmail.com (403-932-7032).  
 
   

DON’T MISS THIS OPPORTUNITY TO SPEND 
A WEEKEND WITH KIM MONTE 



 Announcements from the PHAC Board of Directors 
 

 
 

 
Show Rules 

A complete set of the updated Book of Peruvian Horse Showing is available at the PHAC website 
www.phac.ca.  Those members who wish to receive a copy by mail should send a $5 cheque payable 
to the PHAC to: PHAC, General Delivery, Lyalta, AB  T0J 1Y0.     
 

2009 PHAC Memberships 
To continue receiving the Paca Paca News and other member benefits, please send your cheque or 
money order payable to the PHAC to the CLRC, 2417 Holly Lane, Ottawa, ON  K1V 0M7.   
 

Link your website with the PHAC website!   
The PHAC will add a link to your website for FREE.  Email Bonnie Matheson at 
littlemountain@telus.net . 
 

Nominations to the PHAC Board of Directors 
Nominations to the PHAC Board of Directors can be made throughout the year and forwarded to Gus 
McCollister, Executive Secretary by email at gusmccollister@efirehose.net , by phone 403-935-4435, by 
fax 403-935-4774 or by mail at PHAC, General Delivery, Lyalta, AB  T0J 1YO. 
 

2009 Canadian National Show  
The 2009 Canadian National Show will be held August 28 – 30 in Claresholm, Alberta.  Please contact  
Sherri Rosia at SRosia.nhp@gmail.com if you have any questions concerning the  show or would wish 
to volunteer. 
 

Volunteering: 
 If anyone is interested in becoming part of any of the committees (e.g. Rules, Bylaws, Advertising, 
Drug Testing), please contact any of the Board of Directors. 
 

 Programs offered by the PHAC 
  

1. Junior Scholarship Program 
 

2. Novice High Point Program 
 

 
3. Trail Riding Program 
 

*********************** For only 6 months********************* 
Effective January 1 2009 through June 30 2009 all late fees will be 
waived.  Take advantage of no late fees to catch up on your 
registrations. 





Getting the Most Out of Your Booth 
 
 

Many times, we have opportunities to promote our breed through a booth display at a farm show or equine 
exhibition. These guidelines are designed for those who want to get the most out of the time they invest working 
promotional booths.  Done properly, working in a booth is productive.  Done improperly, you are better off not 
having a booth.  Working a booth should be as important answering a call from a good prospective horse owner. 
Here are a few tips for doing it right.  
 
 Realize that YOU are a part of the display.  Right or wrong, people judge others by their first impressions.  In 

a booth, first impressions are what they can see as they are approaching the booth.   
 Your display should be well organized, eye-catching and simple. Use large photos or framed 

posters. Avoid clutter.  
 A video display should be large enough to see and should feature movies that contain horses 

moving most of the time. Videos showing people talking about the breed are of limited value as 
people tend to walk on by.  

 Wear clean, ironed clothes, consider coordination of clothing featuring the breed or club logos. 
Whites with a black or colored jacket always look nice.  

 Make sure your shoes or boots are clean and polished. 
 Face the aisle, smile and make eye contact.  
 It is best to stay standing, with your hands out of your pockets.  If you need to sit, consider using tall 

director chairs in order to help maintain eye contact with those walking the aisle.  
 Arrive at the booth at least 5 minutes prior to your scheduled time 
 If you are scheduled first for the day arrive a half hour early to have ample time to clean up, straighten 

brochures and restock as needed. 
 Be considerate of others you’re working with -- contact them ahead of time if you have a scheduling conflict. 

If you arrange to be away for an hour, be back on time.  
 The booth is your ‘storefront.’  Keep it picked up and tidy. Store your personal belongings out-of-sight. 
 DO NOT EAT in the booth. A bottle of water can be stored out of sight. NEVER bring an alcoholic beverage, 

even if it is legal on the site. 
 Be pro-active, WORK the booth.  Your time slot in the booth is valuable.  Meeting prospective owners and 

breeders is the top focus. 
  Do not use the time to visit with others working the booth, or friends who stop by. If you need to 

meet with these people, arrange to go to a separate area away from the booth. 
 If you are not scheduled to work in the booth, do not use it as a place to hang out. Too many in the 

booth discourages interested people from stopping. 
 Keep on track. If the visitor digress, bring them back to the subject of Peruvian horses, give them 

material to read, and then allow them to move on.  
 If you have difficulty in meeting people, consider using the following to help start a conversation: 

 "Are you familiar with Peruvian Horses?” If answer is “Yes,” your response could be, "What is your 
experience?" 

 If answer is “No,” your response could be, "Let me tell you about it." Make sure what you tell is 
general and not just a story about your favorite horse.  

 Be prepared.  If you are not familiar with the promotional material you are handing out, study up.  In addition 
to presenting your knowledge of the breed enthusiastically, you should know the answers to the most 
commonly asked questions including: 

 How much do they cost?  If there are price lists appropriate to hand out, do so. For association 
booths, be sure to hand out member materials equally. If the booth is paid for by a private breeder, 
then it is appropriate to limit the materials just to that ranch and breed brochures.   

 Where can I find them? The sponsor should provide contact lists for the ranch or a membership list 
in the case of clubs.   

 What is the schedule of events for the year?  Booth sponsor should supply this.  
 
 Anyone who is quite interested should be encouraged to sign a guest book or leave their contact information. 

The booth sponsor should contact them for follow up a week or two after the show.  
 

Mimi Busk-Downey 2009, , adapted from Getting the Most Out of Your Booth Duty by Tom Koch 2005 

 



Canada Introduces Restrictions on Importation of all Equines, Equine Semen, and Equine 
Embryos from the USA 
CFIA has announced the introduction of import restrictions on horses and equine semen originating from the USA as a result of the current US outbreak 
of Contagious Equine Metritis. Horses and other equidae (asses, mules and zebras) will not require an import permit, but will require additional 
declarations on the health papers certifying that they have not been on a premises where Taylorella equigenitalis has been isolated during the 60 days 
immediately preceding exportation to Canada or a premises currently under quarantine or investigation for CEM; and that any female(s) in the shipment 
have not been bred naturally to, or inseminated with, semen from a stallion positive for CEM, or a stallion resident upon a positive premises or under 
quarantine or investigation for CEM. Additionally, the animals must not show any signs of CEM on the day of inspection. 
 
Semen has different restrictions based upon the date of collection. Semen collected prior to December 15th 2008 does not require an import permit, but 
will require a U.S. Health Certificate that declares the date of collection, the identity of the donor stallion and the identity of the collection premises. 
Semen collected after December 15th 2008 will require an import permit (obtained from CFIA), and a U.S. Health Certificate with the declaration that the 
donor stallion(s) have not been on a premises where Taylorella equigenitalis has been isolated during the 60 days immediately preceding collection of 
the semen for export to Canada or a premises currently under quarantine or investigation for CEM; and that the semen was processed using an extender 
that contains antibiotics effective against Taylorella equigenitalis. Semen presented for importation into Canada must be in individual receptacles or 
straws, each marked with the collection date, identity of the donor and the semen collection premises. 
 
Embryos will require an import permit (obtained from CFIA), and a U.S. Health Certificate with the declaration that the donor mare(s) have not been on a 
premises where Taylorella equigenitalis has been isolated during the 60 days immediately preceding the collection of the embryo(s) for export to Canada 
or a premises currently under quarantine or investigation for CEM and have not been bred naturally or inseminated with semen from a stallion positive for 
CEM, or a stallion resident upon a positive premises or under quarantine or investigation for CEM; and that the flushing medium that was used to collect 
the embryo(s) contains antibiotics effective against Taylorella equigenitalis. Embryos presented for importation into Canada must be in sterile straws or 
pipettes, each marked with the collection date, identity of the donor and the embryo collection premises. 
 
Import Permit applications can be obtained from the CFIA web site. A single import permit costs Cdn $35, multiple use Cdn $60. Border inspection for 
semen will cost Cdn $35; horses (single) Cdn $25. Inland inspection of semen will cost Cdn $32 for 1-49 units, Cdn $51 for 50-499 units, incrementally 
increasing for more units. Canadian horses that enter the US and will be returning will now be given an extra page by the endorsing CFIA Vet. to go with 
the Canadian Export Health certificate, that must be presented to an accredited vet in the USA for completion, and must be be endorsed by a USDA vet 
before returning to Canada. Canada Border Services Agency will be looking for this document before allowing re-entry. Additionally, semen and embryos 
will be subject to inspection upon importation, and consequently there will be restrictions in some cases as to point of entry to Canada. The restrictions 
placed on entry of horses is implemented immediately, while the restrictions on semen and embryos will be implemented approximately January 26th 
2009. 
 
As it is not unlikely that there will be some initial confusion with these new requirements, we recommend that Canadian importers and/or US exporters in 
the near future contact CFIA and/or USDA-Aphis for confirmation of requirements prior to attempting border crossing.    

Information courtesy of Horse Industry of Alberta  

 
 

Save the Planet! 
- and -  

Un-clutter Your House! 
 

The PHAC will be posting the Paca Paca electronically as a  
.pdf (Adobe Acrobat) file package on the website.  

 
You have the option to receive a notification when it is posted, and not to receive a mailed copy. This saves a lot of 

resources, and you will see the Paca Paca sooner. If you have access to a high-speed connection, this should work well for 
you. You can save a copy to your computer and view it as often as you like. If you would like to try this option, go to 

www.PHAC.ca and click on the link, to try a download. Then send an email to Sherri Rosia to ask to go 
“paperless” at srosia.nph@gmail.com 

   



 

$45.00



    

 
 
 



 



 
 

  Classified Ads 
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Classified ads (25 words or less) can be emailed to sharyda@shaw.ca , mailed to Paca Paca News, c/o Shari Hutchison, 
93 Riverview Drive, Cochrane, AB  T4C 1K6  or by phone:  (403) 932-8933 

 
Classified rates: 

$5.00 – 2 consecutive issues (Members) 
$5.00 per issue (Non-members) 

 
 
 

Deadline for next issue: 
June 30, 2009 

 
 
 

PHAC Fund Raiser 
 
 
Peruvian Paso Decals $5.00.  
Contact Sherri Rosia, R.R. 1, Cochrane, Alberta T4C 1A1  
(403) 932-7032 
 
 
 

 
Canadian National 25th Anniversay DVD.  This DVD highlights the 
Champion of Champion’s from 1980 to 2004 
Contact Sherri Rosia, R.R. 1, Cochrane, Alberta T4C 1A1  
(403) 932-7032 
 
 
 
  





 


